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[Shri B. R. Bhagat] 
ranee Corporation. I think that is too 
large a point to be covered by this 
small amending Bill and I can only 
say that the Planning Commission in 
its report has suggested that there 
should be more and more State parti
cipation in the insurance business. 
The bigger question of nationalisation 
or the starting of a State Insurance 
Corporation is not very relevent at 
this stage.

This is all I have to say.
Mr. Deputy-Speaker: The question

is;
“That the Bill further to amend 

the Insurance Act, 1938, as passed 
by Rajya Sabha, be taken into 
consideration.”

The motion was adopted.

Clauses 1 and Z
Mr.’ Depnty-Speaker: There are no

amendments to any of the clauses.
Clauses 1 and 2, the Title and the 

Enacting Formula were added to the 
Bill.

Shri B. B. Bhagat: I beg to move:
“That the Bill be passed.”

Mr. Deputy-Speaker: The question
isr

“That the be passed.’*
The motion was adopted.

RESERVE BANK OP INDIA (AMEND  ̂
MENT) BILL

The Minister <St Revenue and De
fence Expenditure (Shri A. C. Guha):
I beg to move:

“That the Bill further to amend 
the Reserve Bank of India Act, 
id.3 4 , be taken into consideration."
For the last few days, I have been 

speaking before this House on more 
or less the same subject, rural credit, 
starting from last Friday on a non- 
ofRcial resolution on that matter. This 
Bill is just another step in the imple
mentation of the recommendation of

the Rural Credit Survey. The House 
knows the importance of this survey 
and the importance and far-reaching 
effects of the recommendations made 
by this Committee. I think, it can be 
said that this is the first report of its 
kind, surely for India and, perhaps  ̂
for most other undeveloped countries. 
There was never such a big under
taking to make a comprehensive survey 
of the entire agricultural or rural credit 
system- The Committee has used a 
certain phrase and this House has also 
endorsed lihese wordls—‘integrated 
solution of the rural credit problem. 
During the debate on the State Bank 
of India Bill, Members expressed their 
anxiety that that Bill alone might not 
be quite sufficient to meet the require
ments. I myself made it clear that 
that Bill was just intended to lay the 
foundations of the rural credit struc
ture and other measures are to follow. 
This is one of the measures. I have 
also indicated that the Food and Agri
culture Ministry will come forward 
with another measure. This Bill may 
be called just a sort of enabling mea
sure to be followed by the Food and 
Agriculture Ministry’s Bill to be intro
duced in thite House.

This Bill authorises the Reserve 
Bank to advance some money to cei" 
tain organisations and institutions 
which will be set up by the Food and 
Agriculture Ministry. Recently, in 
Delhi, there was a conference of the 
State Ministers connected with the 
co-operative movement. They have 
unanimously accepted the recommen
dations of the Rural Crediti Survey 
concerning the development of the 
co-operative movement. The Central 
Board of the Reserve Bank also has 
approved those recommendations and 
the Reserve Bank is quite willine to 
implement the recommendations and 
take the necessary responsibility.

It may not be quite out of place 
here to mention what the Reserve 
Bank for the last few years has been 
trying to do about rural credit. 
When the Reserve Bank of India Bill 
was discussed in the Central legisla
ture of those days, you must have been
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aware of the sentiments expressed by 
the nationalist Members regarding the 
functions of Ube Raserve Bank of 
Indite. It was primarily on the insis
tence of the nationalist Members, 
Congress Members of those days, that 
a provision was made in section 55(1) 
that the Reserve Bank would under
take an enquiry into the rural credit 
conditions and make a report to the 
Central Government on the improve
ment of the machinery for dealing with 
agricultural finance and the methods 
of effecting a closer connection bet
ween agricultural enterprises and the 
operations of the Bank.

According to this provision of the 
Reserve Bank of India Act, a report 
«ras submitted in 1937. But, I think 
:he report was somewhat of a halting 
nature. It put certain conditions be
fore the Reserve Bank could under
take the responsibility of doiug some
thing in agricultural finance. By 
about that time, the President of the 
Indian National Congress set up the 
National Planning Committee which 
also considered the question and its 
report was more positive and it sug
gested some definite steps. It said, to 
wait till the co-operative movement 
had re-organised itself through its own 
efforts would be to wait too long. 
After a few years, the Reserve Bank 
started giving some money for some 
agricultural credit. The Reserve 
Bank has also been maintaining an 
Agricultural Credit department to 
examine the question concurrently. 
I would not claim that the money 
that was being advanced by the 
Reserve Bank was adequate to the re
quirements. But, it should be appre
ciated how the Reserve Bank could 
make progress in this respect. I think 
hon. Members would also realise that 
till the achievement of Independence, 
it was futile to expect the Reserve 
Bank or any machinery of the Gov
ernment to take seriously any nation- 
developing programme. Till 1947 it 
was rather not quite realistic to 
expect the Reserve Bank to be 
very much effective and alert in 
this matter. Still it made some

beginning in 1944-45. It started 
giving some credit to the co-opera
tives and a beginning was made with 
a paltry sum of Rs. 1,25,000. But, the 
progress has been more rapid since 
1947 or since 1948. Last year, the 
amount given was Rs. l^crores. As 
I said on the previous occasion, this 
amount was not limited by any parti
cular policy of the Reserve Bank or 
due to any paucity of funds. It was 
limited only by the capacity of the 
co-operative structure in the different 
States to draw the money.

Much has been said during these 
two or three days about the poor 
condition of the co-operative structure 
in our country. It is no use recapi
tulating these things here. But, I 
can only say that the Government and 
Che Reserve Bank have not lost their 
faith in the efficacy of the co-opera
tive movement in this direction. 
Rather I feel that the co-operative is 
the only organisation through which 
the problem of rural credit can be 
effectively solved. That is why in 
the last 2 or 3 years, the Reserve 
Bank has been paying some special 
attention to the development Of the 
co-operative organisatiott.

As the House very well knows, co
operative organisation is a State sub
ject. Technically speaking, the Re
serve Bank has not got any authority 
over the co-operative movement. But, 
it should be said here that almost all 
the State co-operative organisations 
have agreed to work under certain 
directions of the Reserve Bank, "niey 
had voluntarily agreed to submit them
selves to the inspection by certain ins
pectors of the Reserve Bank. The 
Reserve Bank have been issuing direc
tives and instructions to the co-opera
tives and I can say that the co-oj»ra- 
tives have done everything to imple
ment those instructions and directives, 
of course, subject to thei*r capacity to 
implement-these things. The Reserve 
Bank has also started some school for 
training the personnel to man the co
operative organisation and in that 
respect also, the co-operative institu
tions of the different States have been 
co-operating with the Reserve Bank*
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It has been the accepted policy of 

the Government that any agricultural 
credit or rural credit has to be given 
through the co-operative organisation 
and this BUI is just an enabling Bill 
to do that.

banks will subscribe to the share 
capital of the primary co-operative 
banks. As regards long-term loans, 
the State Government wiU also give 
long-term loans, and advances to land 
mortgage banks.

The first thing is the definition of a 
co-operative credit society. "By this 
definition— ĥon. Members may refer 
to the relevant section— t̂he scope of 
operation for the Reserve Bank in 
giving loans and advancing money 
will be widened. Certain categories, 
like marketing and other things, which 
were not covered previously would 
now come under the scope of the ope
ration of the Reserve Bank for allow
ing acccMnmodation.

The main purpose of this Bill is to 
authorise the Reserve Bank to set up 
two Funds, the National Agricultural 
Credit (Long Term Operations) Fund 
and the National Agricultural Credit 
(Stabilisation) Fund. The Rural 
Credit Survey recommended that the 
long term operation Fund should be 
started with an initial grant of Rs. 5 
crores. The Central Government and 
the Reserve Bank have agreed to in
crease the initial amount from Rs. 5 
crores to Rs. 10 crores. There will 
also be an annual recurring grant of 
not less than Rs. 5 crores to this Fund 
from the Reserve Bank. The main 
puri>ose of this Fund will be for 
making loans and advances to State 
Governments for subscribing directly 
or indirectly to the shaUre capital of 
co-operative institutions which give 
short, medium or long term credit 
either in the sphere of agricultural 
activities or rural industries. As I 
said in the course of the discussion 
on the State Bank of India Bill, 
there would be State jyarticipation 
in the co-operative organisatitons. 
That means, the State Governments 
will subscribe to the share capital of 
the apex co-operative banks and the 
apex co-operative banks wiU sub
scribe to the share capital of the cen
tral banks. Similarly, the central

The second Fund, the Stabilisation 
Fund, is exclusively for making 
medium-term loans and advances to 
State co-operative banks to enable 
them to convert short-term credit, 
into medium-term credit, whenever 
necessary. Our experience has been 
that due to some natural calamities, 
like flood, drought or anything like 
that, the co-operative banks may not 
always be in a position to collect the 
money they might have lent out to 
the primary agriculturists—the loanees. 
In those contingencies, quite a num
ber of co-operative banks have gone 
into liquidation. For such contingen
cies, this Bill provides that the short
term loan might be converted into 
medium-term loan so that the co
operatives may not have the obliga
tion to realise the money within 15 
months as provided in the case of 
short-term loans. There will be only 
some book adjustment transferring 
the short-term credit to mediimi 
credit. Thus, we feel, the co-opera
tive organisations will be saved from 
one difficult position which frequent
ly occurs in this country due to 
natural calamities. The Reserve Bank 
wiJl give Rs. 1 crore annually to this 
Fund.

I should mention here that these 
sums, Rs. 5 crores for the Long Term 
Operation Fund and Rs. 1 crore for 
the Stabilisation Fund, are the mini
mum which the Reserve Bank will 
contribute. If there is any necessity, 
the Reserve Bank will increase the 
Funds, but at present we feel that 
these will meet the requirements, and 
it is no use locking up additional money 
in a particular Fund, even if there 
may not be any -Remand or necessity 
for it
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Another provision in this Bill is to 
remove, what 1 should say, one of the 
last traces of our foreign domination. 
In the Reserve Bank Act, there is a 
provision to have an office in London. 
That is an obligatory provision. We 
are now removing that provision. It 
may be necessary for the Reserve 
Bank to have an office in London, 
but that will be examined, if found 
necessary it will do so. But at present, 
under the provisions of this Act, is 
obligatory on the part of the Reserve 
Bank to maintain an office in London. 
Sometime ago there was a question in 
this House on this matter, though, I 
think the questioner could not catch the 
real implication of this provision. 
But we, on our part took up the 
matter and have since then decided 
to remove this obligatory provision. 
If the Reserve Bank finds it necessary 
to maintain an office in London, it 
will maintain one; if not, it will 
abolish that office.

I think there is hardly any contro
versial matter in this Bill and even 
though my hon. friend. Pandit Thakur 
Das Bhargava, yesterday accused me 
of being too much optimistic—and he 
also recollected some words which 
Shri Gadgil uttered on the passing of 
the Damodar Valley Corporation Bill 
—I still feel that the measures that 
we are going to take will really usher 
in a very good prospect for our rural 
areas. I still feel quite optimistic 
about the results of this Bill, and I 
can also say as regards the rosy pic
ture which Shri Gadgil painted about 
the D.V.C. that Pandit Thakur Das 
Bhargava lives in Punjab but those 
who live in Bengal can surely say that 
we are still hopeful that the D.V.C., 
when completed, will give some new 
life to the Bengal villages and will add 
to the economic prosperity of that 
'State, and I hope that these measures 
’Which we are introducing for the im
plementation of the Rural Credit Sur
vey Report to reorientate our entire 
agricultural and rural credit will sure
ty mean quite happy days, and richer 
life for the rural areas, and I still 
xeiterate the words, that health and

plenty will cheer up lives of our toiling 
masses and the rural areas.

Mr. Depaty-Speaker: Motion moved:

“That the Bill further to amend 
the Reserve Bank of India Act,
1934, be taken into consideration” .

Shri Raghavachari (Penukonda): I 
rise to voice my appreciation of the 
purpose behind this Bill.

Last time when the Reserve Bank 
of India Bill came before this House 
to provide for some kind of financial 
aid to co-operative societies, the occa- 
tion was utilised to express the views 
that the amount that they were pro
viding was very smaU and almost a 
drop in the ocean and was not likely 
to satisfy the real demand or needs 
of the country. Now, they have 
brought this Bill in the same direction 
certainly to make up that inadequacy 
by now providing a little more funds. 
But before going into the merits of 
the thing, I would submit one matter. 
The Report of the Committee was not 
placed before the House. The " Gov
ernment come with measures incor
porating the recommendations. Even 
in his opening speech, the Minister 
was pleased to say that the Report 
wanted only Rs. 5 crores to be the 
initial contribution. They have made 
it into ten— t̂hat is double. But my 
purpose is this. I do not wish to 
enter into a discussion about the con
dition of co-operative movement in 
the country. I have been fairly 
intimately connected with the co
operative movement and yet I 
find it is a debatable matter: 
certainly the present conditions are 
not very hopeful. Yet, the future 
of the country must necessarily 
depend upon the co-<^r£rtive move
ment only. Democracy can never 
succeed unless the principle of 
co-operation is really applied to every
day life. These are matters for which 
we have to work. The movement as 
it is, is not serving entirely the pur
pose of the poor agricultural pro
ducer. What we actually find is this. 
In the old undeveloped economic con
ditions, money economy had been
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forced upon the agricultural producer 
and almost every article was drawn 
to be exported in a raw state to for
eign countries. Though there has
been just a little less of it now, still 
the fact remains that much of the
produce from the villages is being sent 
to outside centres where they are be
ing utilised. Instead of the foreign 
manufacturer taking away the- entire 
products, the urban population and 
the industrial manufacturer has act
ually taken his place and the poor 
agriculturist has still to find a market 
only in the urban areas. In this state 
of affairs, the agriculturist has in
variably to part with his goods at a 
time when there is a glut in the mar
ket. There is no money and the poor 
agriculturist’s economic dependence 
is such that he must necessarily And 
the money. The old bartering is gone 
and money is the medium. So, he is 
compelled to bring his goods and seU 
it in the urban market at a time when 
Idlings are cheap; and the condition 
is worse today because of the falling 
agricultural prices. Therefore, the 
only means that could possibly help 
him would be to supplant the village 
or urban money-lender-cum-trader. 
Unless this is done, the poor man is 
entirely in the hands of this money- 
lender-cum-trader who lends the 
money in times of need, mostly for 
short term purposes to be the later 
purchaser of the agricultural pro
ducts, or a commission agent etc. 
This system must be replaced by 
another institution. That is where 
the co-operative movement is intended 
to serve him. There are many loan 
and Sales societies of this movement 
and there are many other activities. 
We find that many of these people in 
charge of these co-operative societies 
are quite often people who are direct
ly interested in the manufacturing 
processes in the urban areas. Added 
to this is another factor that the vill
age leaders have some political influ
ences also. The poor agriculturist in 
these circumstances is entirely with
out any real help from these co-opera
tive institutions. Those people who

are in charge of these co-operative 
institutions happen to be people o f 
some influence in the locality and 
connected with political influences in. 
the outside area. The result is that 
due to the self-interset of being a 
trading or purchasing agency or a 
commission agent, the movement has 
entirely failed to be of any real ser
vice. Under these circumstances, it 
is very essential that there must at 
least be plenty of funds available for 
the co-operative central organisations 
away from the villages. They are not 
So bad. There is some use coming 
out of these central banks and other 
organisations. They were actually 
suffering from want of funds. The 
deposit period being a maximum o f 
three years, no bank could afford to 
lend out for more than three years. 
Therefore, there was always trouble 
in the way of long term loans and 
they were compelled to confine them
selves to short term loans only. At 
least now, the Reserve Bank is under
taking this responsibility of co
partnership and my only point is that 
the fund that is provided is throughly 
insufficient. I feel that it must be in
creased by at least double the pro
posals that are made in the Bill.

In the case of the scarcity areas or 
those suffering from drought condi
tions some special provision is made 
for converting the short-term loans 
itato long-term loans on such ®bca- 
sions of misfortune. Coming from a 
part of the country where this is not 
really an unseen misfortune I know 
the difficulties. We are bound to have 
ttiis sort of misfortune every third 
year or the fourth year. There will 
be famine conditions or near famine 
conditions in other years. Therefore, 
in these districts, this has been a ter
rible problem for us when the co
operative societies insisted upon the 
payment of overdues when the agri
culturists had nothing to pay. Invaria
bly they used to resort to all kinds of 
expediencies and the co-operative 
central banks and other banks used to 
give them some relief, they used to 
extend time for payment by a year and
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the poor agriculturtets hoped that 
better seasonal conditions would 
enable him to repay. This thing is 
really a great advantage. But the 
problem in these scarcity conditions 
and troubled areas is not so small. 
The sum of one crore which you are 
going to provide every year ite likely 
to serve only a part of it. Therefore, 
it is absolutely necessary both on the 
other fund for providing long term 
mortgage bonds and share capital and 
on this fund for draught condition, to 
increase the provision into a larger 
volume than what ife now provided.

*nie hon. Minister was pleased to 
say that according to the needs they 
were even prepared to increase the 
contributions and that in the previous 
year they had given Rs. 15 crores and 
the capacity of the co-operative move
ment was such that it could not take 
advantage of even Rs. 15 crores. It 
is most unfortunate that the structure 
of an institution namely co-operation 
which must serve the country and 
where hundreds of crores of rupees 
credit is really needed was such that 
it could not utilise even this. At 
least they must now come forward t6  
make a bigger amount available so 
that it may not any more be neces
sary for these people to suffer.

I have one more point with regard 
to the mortgage banks. They gen- 
erally^issue loans repayable in several 
years and they are mostly long term 
loans. The property that will be 
available for security is the immov
able property. When the immovable 
property and all his future is subject
ed to these unfortunate visitations of 
famines every second or third year, 
it is essential that you must make a 
greater provision of funds for mort
gage Banks.

I was surprised to find powers In 
this proposed proviso to clause 46(b): 
‘Provided further that the Central 
Government may, if the circums
tances so require, authorise the Bank 
to increase or reduce’ it is well and 
good.

I am perfectly aware that powers 
are meant for a contingency and are 
not necessarily to be exercised. The 
Minister may immediately say so. 
But I feel that in this country noth
ing should arise which really calls 
upon the Government to reduce any
thing.

I shall not take any more time of 
the House. I welcome the Bill and 
say that the provision you have made 
is very, very inadequate. This matter 
would have been very well impressed 
upon the Government’s mind if only 
the report to which I referred earlier 
had been the subject matter of dis
cussion on the floor of this House; 
then the House would have certaiiUy 
advanced all argimients from all sides 
of the House that what was required 
was something much more than what 
is now provided. At least it should 
be twice or thrice the amount, to 
begin with.

Mr. Deputy-Speaker: I find that for 
all stages of the Bill, 30 minutes have 
been allotted by the Business Advi
sory Committee.

Shri K. K. Basu (Diamond Har
bour): They have not properly ad
vised us.

Pandit Thakur Das Bliargava (Gur- 
gaon): I think it is 20 hours, includ
ing the State Bank Bill.

Mr. Demity-Speaker: Yes, 20 hours  ̂
including that Bill, with a specific 
direction thA this Bill must be dis
posed of in half an hour.

Pandit Tfaakur Das Bhargava:
Speeches will have to be very short.

Shri S. S. More (Sholapur): We
have got some concrete suggestions 
to make. There is no such thing like 
flourish here.

Shri Matthen (Thiruvellah): Is it 
desirable to dispose of such an im
portant Bill, dealing with the rural 
population of India, in half an hour?

Shri Raghavachari: From Bulletin 
No, I, I find that the State Bank cf
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India Bill and the Reserve Bank of 
India (Amendment) Bill are combin- 
vcd and the total time for both is 2 0  
hours. It will be open to you, there- 
iore, to allot more time, or the House 
can take a little more time without 
encroaching upon the other Bills.

Pandit Thakur Das Bhargava: We
will be encroaching upon the time 
available for the State Bank of India 
Bill. It is equally important. We 
^hall finish this Bill as soon as possi
ble, but at least speeches should be 
cnade for at least four or five minutes. 
That amount of time is necessary for 
.each. There are also amendments 
tabled.

Shn S. 6 . More: I have personal 
experience of the working of co
operative societies, and this is the 
time when we can make suggestions. 
Otherwise, the Bill will become a 
statute soon and our grievances will 
«till remain. I do not know what led 
ihe Business Advisory Committee—I 
am not speaking in a critical vein— t̂o 
«ay that half an hour will be enough 
for this Bill.

Mr, Deputy-Speaker: Whatever
time is taken for this Bill will be 
automatically taken away from the 
available time for the State Bank of 
India Bill on the aggregate. The main 
purpose o f  both the Bills is rural 
credit, but I will only a|gpeal to hon. 
Members to see that the hon. Mem
bers who take part in this Bill are 
such as have not taken part in the 
State Bank of India Bill. To speak 
both on that Bill and on this Bill—for 
the same Member to speak— ŵill not 
be possible.

Pandit Thakur Das Bhargava: This 
is also a very important Bill.

Shri K. K.
lapping.

: But they are over-

Shri S. S. More: A mere rule of 
thumb will not be enough to do 
justice io the gabject

Mr. Deputy-Speaker: Five minutes 
for each Member can be allowed.

Shri A. C. Guha: Out of the 20 
hours, 1 2  hours have already been 
used up on the State Bank of India 
Bill. I think there are about 180 
amendments to that Bill.

Mr. Deputy-Speaker: More are com
ing in.

Shri A. C. Guha: Yes. It is for you 
to decide how much time you will 
allot for this Bill and how much for 
the State Bank of India Bill—second 
and third reading stages.

Mr. Deputy-Speaker: I have no 
right to decide anything. It is for 
hon. Members here to decide. It has 
already been decided by the Business 
Advisory Committee that 2 0  hours for 
both the Bills will be suflRcient. Well, 
shall we have two hours for this Bill?

Pandit Thakur Das Bhargava: One
hour will do. There is only one small 
amendment, really.

Shri A. C. Guha: The amendments 
are all the same. They are of the 
same nature. I think one reply would 
suffice on my part, for all the amend
ments given to the Bill.

Mr. Deputy-Speaker: So, if we have 
two hours for this Bill, then six hours 
out of the total 2 0  hours would be 
left.

Shri K. K. Basu: If we finish this 
sooner, we may proceed to the next 
stage.

Mr. Deputy-Speaker: So, we started 
this Bill at 12.18, or rather, say, 12.20. 
We will have two hours—12.20 to 2.20.

Shri Matthen: What is the time al
lotted? There are also amendments 
to clauses.

Mr. Deputy-Speaker: The considera
tion stage may be disposed of before 
1.30 and the clauses will then be taken 
up, and proceeded with till say,
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2 O’clock. Then 20 minutes remain 
for the third reading. Well, five 
minutes for each Member.

Shri S. S. More; Firstly, this defini
tion of the co-operative credit society 
will require some explanation. I may 
bring to the notice of the hon. Minis
ter that here the definition says:

“ ‘co-operative credit society’ 
means a society registered or 
deemed to be registered imder the 
Co-operative Societies Act, 1912 
or any other law relating to co
operative societies for the time 
being in force in any part .of the 
territories to which this Act ex
tends, the primary object of which 
is to provide financial accom
modation to its members and in
cludes a co-operative land mort
gage bank.”

My objection to this definition is that 
it makes the provision of financial 
accommodation, the primary object of 
the Bill. The reference is pertinently 
to the credit societies. In Bombay 
State credit societies are developed 
into multi-purpose societies. Finan
cial accommodation is not their pri
mary purpose. Instead of giving 
credit alone, they do so many other 
things which are very useful from 
the point of view of the agriculturist's 
convenience. Therefore, if this defi
nition is retained as it is, then all 
these multi-purpose societies will be 
ruled out.

Shrl Raghavachari: They can go to 
the Central Banks.

Shri S. S. More: That is the sugges
tion given by Shri Raghavachari. 
The financial accommodation avail
able from this fund will be as per the 
definition given here. I speak sub
ject to correction. If the primary ob
ject of this Bill is financial accommoda
tion, and if that is retained here, then 
the multi-purpose societies will be at 
a disadvantage. If the Minister has 
said: “Well, Shri More’s fears are
misplaced,” I shall be very, very 
happy. It is well and good that this 
measure has been brought forward

by the Government. I want to make 
a suggestion that the amount avail
able for the purposes mentioned in 
this measure should be increased, and- 
to that extent, I do support the 
amendments which have been tabled, 
by my friend Pandit Thakur Das 
Bhargava.

But there are some points which 
will have to be clarified. The credit 
societies in this country have a his
tory of more than 60 years. They are 
as old as the Congress. A Britisher 
started the co-operative experiment 
but emphasised the credit aspect with, 
the result that it did not succeed. 
The agricultural economy being a 
deficit economy, and the man being 
illiterate and ignorant, he takes loan 
from the co-operative bank and puts 
it into a losing concern and has no 
surplus to return the money. There
fore, the whole credit system came 
into discredit. For the purpose of 
building up credit, I have always been 
emphasising that you must create a 
sort of surplus economy for the pea
sant. The margin between the cost 
of production and the returh that be
gets must be sufficiently fat so as to 
give him some blood from the Hefi- 
ciency of which he suffers now. In̂  
that case alone he can return the' 
amount borrowed,

I was ope of the directors of the 
Land Mortgage Bank for the Poona- 
District during the depression years 
that followed after the depression o r  
1929. The land mortgage bank was' 
always advancing money. There w;as' 
an overflowing and persistent demand 
from the peasantry for loans but as- 
far as the recoveries were concerned, 
not a chunk was possible to be got 
back to the bank with the result that 
the bank also came to grief. There
fore, there is no use yearly providing' 
amounts for the purpose of advancing 
credit. The Government also must 
take other relevent and necessary 
steps to build up the agricultural 
economy in a healthy and vigorous 
manner so that the agriculturists shall 
be in a position to return the loan 
credit or financial accommodation
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[Shri S. S. More] 
given to him. I know this is one of 
the links in the chain which Govern
ment propose to hold for the purpose 
of basing our agricultural economy on 
a  surer foundation.
1 P.M.

There is also one more point which 
Government will have to take into 
consideration. It is no use giving 
credit merely—of course, that is a 
necessary part— b̂ut Government also 
must on occasions be ready to share 
in the losses from which the peasant 
suffers. Whenever he produces in 
abundance, the prices fall down, and 
we purchase the produce practically 
for nothing. Thus when there is pro
fuse crop he loses. When there is 
scarcity, the prices go up, and we 
start shouting at the rise in prices. 
So, when the man suffers, and the 
return for the produce is not sufficient 
to cover the cost of production, I 
think Government will have to devise 

-Some machinery by which they shall 
be able to share in the losses. It is 
no use only starting a partnership in 
the credit agencies, but Government 
wil> also have to take steps to see 
whether there are any legitimate 
losses, mostly due to the economic 
policy of Government, and if the loss
es are ascertainable, then Grovernment 
must also come out with its own quota 
to relieve the suffering peasant. At 
present our peasantry is, without any 
grumble, suffering all the losses.

Let us distribute the losses all over 
the coimtry. If we distribute the 
losses suffered by our peasantry on a 
per capita basis all over the country, 
the losses that we shall have to make 
good will not be to any large extent, 
and the peasant will also feel that he 
is doing good to the country, and that 
his losses are insured by the coimtry 
and thus made good.

With these suggestions, I say that 
the amounts that have been allotted 
should be raised, because they will 
not be Sufficient, as we have frequent
ly stated, even to touch the fringe of 
the immensf problem with which we 
are faced.

Shri N. B. Chowdhnry (Ghatal): 
We support the Bill as far as it goes. 
Alliidugh the object is ^uite welcome, 
yet from its content, it is clear that 
the -moneys provided for are far too 
inadequate to meet the credit require
ments of our country.

This Bill is intended to enable the 
Reserve Bank to reorganise the co
operative societies. That is its main 
purpose. For this reorganisation it is 
not sufficient to have merely the 
State partnership as recommended by 
the Rural Credit Survey Committee. 
In addition to this State partnership 
there should be reorganisation of the 
administrative set-up itself. Unless 
the administrative machinery is im
proved artd purified, we do not think 
much will come out of this.

It has been stated in the report on 
the rural credit survey that some of 
the officials are in league with the 
local moneylenders and other influ
ential persons who dominate over the 
societies. They have stated:

“Acting in concert with these, 
the subordinate official, whose 
functions take him to the village, 
creates for the benefit of the sup
erior officers what might be called 
the illusion of implementation 
woven round the reality of non- 
compliance.”

So, it is clear that there is no correct 
report regarding the functioning of 
the co-operative societies. The Com
mittee have also stated how the 
moneylenders and traders in the vil
lage also have a dominant voice in 
these co-operative societies. We find 
from the report:

“ ...and it is usual for these to 
have connections which link them 
not only to the sources of finance 
but to the seats of administrative 
power” .

That creates further difficulties. So, 
when Government are going to re
organise the co-operative societies
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they have to see that not only Stata 
partnership is ^ ected  at all leveli 
but also that the administrative ma
chinery is purified and improved.

Ours is a vast country with about 
5 lakhs of villages. Although there 
are already about 2  lakihs of co-opera
tive societies in existence, if Govern
ment are very serious about this mea
sure then they should see that there 
is a larger number of co-operative 
societies in this country. So, in order 
to reorganise these societies, and also 
to  organise iww societies, it is neces
sary to have a larger pravisitm of 
money.

In this Bill we find only the crea
tion of two funds—the National Agri
cultural Credit (Long Term Opera
tions) Fund, and the National Agricul
tural Credit (Stabilisation) Fund. 
It has already been pointed out 
that the sums provided are very 
inadequate, for the first Fund, an 
initial sum of Rs. 10 crores would be 
provided, and then they wiU provide 
annually Rs. 3 crores. but even that 
may be reduced if any necessity arises. 
So from this it seems that the hon. 
Minister’s enthusiasm or optimism 
about the results that will flow from 
these measures ife not at all justified.

With regard to the Stabilisation 
Fund, I would submit that this is very 
necessary because of the frequent oc
currence of famines in some parts of 
the .country during the last three or 
four years. In spite of the increase 
in production, everj' year we get 
reports of scarcity conditions or 
famine conditions from a number of 
States. So it is very necessary to have 
this Stabilisation Fund augmented. It 
has been suggested by the Rural 
Credit Survey Committee that there 
should be a Stabilisation Fund in the 
local co-operative banks at the State 
level and at other levels also,. 
that the co-operatives also should have 
their own Stabilisation Funds. In 
view of drought, famine and other 
natural calamities, it is very necessary 
■that this Stabilisation Fund should be 
created at different places, and for

that Ciovemment help is necessary. 
So, the amount credited to the Stabi
lisation Fund has to be increased.

In fact this question is not a new 
one. it was raised seriously even 
when the Reserve Bank BiU was dis
cussed in 1933, when men like Shri 
Sitaram Raju and others had raised 
this question. Although there was 
provision under section 54 of the Act 
for expert staff for the study of this 
important question of agricultural 
credit and for making their services 
available to the State co-operative 
banks and other co-operative organi
sation, yet we know* that not sufficient 
progress has been made in the past 
If Government are serious about this, 
then it is very necessary that there 
should be a larger provision.

With regard to the amendment of 
section 8  of the Act as contemplated 
by clause 4 of this Bill, which makes 
provision for having three Deputy 
Gk>vernors, instead of two, I have only 
to say this much that if at all 
they think it is necessary to 
have three Deputy Governors in
stead of two in view of the 
large number of co-operative so
cieties which will have to be re-or
ganised or the large number of new 
co-operative societies which have to 
be brought into existence, then it is 
necessary to rationalise the pay struc
ture of tiie high officials of the Re
serve Bank- You know that in some 
cases these officials draw salaries 
which are even higher than those of 
the Heads of some of the States. 
Particularly in view of the declaration 
of the socialistic pattern in this coun
try, I expect Government to ask these 
high officials also to make sc»ne sacri
fice for the welfare of our people and 
for the rapid development of our 
country.

My next point is with regard to the 
period for which such loans would be 
made available. It is all right that 
Government would make loans avail
able to the State Government through 
the Reserve Bank for a period of 20 
years and to other organisations like 
the State co-operative banks for a
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period of 15 months to 5 years. But 
what we find is that in the case of 
local primary societies and local cen
tral co-operalive banks, sufficient time 
is not given to the primary members 
of the co-operative societies to pay off 
the loans, because although there is 
provision for repajmneM within a 
period up to 15 months, sometimes 
even after five or six months they are 
asked to pay off the loan. It has 
been my experience in connection 
with the loans that were made avail
able by the Reserve Bank to the co
operative banks that in the case of the 
Ghatal Central Go-operative Bank in 
the district ̂ of Midnapore in West Ben
gal, in spite of drought and famine 
conditions there and in spite of the 
fact that the primary members were 
in very great difficulties, they were 
asked to pay off their dues, because 
otherwise the co-operative bank would 
not be in a position to get further 
moneys for giving loans for the next 
year. In such cases in order to establish 
their own Stabilisation Funds, it is 
very necessary that Government 
should give them loans for this speci
fic purpose also.

Then, it has been stated by the hon. 
"Member Shri S. S. More, that in order 
to reorganise these co-operatives it is 
necessary to see that they do such 
functions also as are necessary in the 
interests of the agriculturists for get- 
tmg better prices. The question cf 
costs of production and adequate price 
has been raised here several times. 
Therefore, in order to see that the 
aigrculturists get reasonable price, the 
minimum economic price, it is neces
sary to extend the warehousing facili
ties to as many places as possible and 
for that purpose co-operative market
ing societies also should be brought 
into existence. Unless that is done 
along with the credit co-operative 
societies it would not be possible to 
save these people from the grip of the 
money-lenders about whom one or 
two Ministers themselves have said 
that they have made many people 
*bond slaves’ and ‘chain slaves’ . If 
you are really serious about thi.̂

measure and if you want to save the 
people from the morass of usurious 
interest, from their state of slavery 
and bondage, then it is necessary that 
Government should find out mora 
money and make larger provisions so 
far as these two things are concerned.

Shri Seshagiri Rao (Nandyal); Sir, I 
welcome this measure as this is the 
second step in implementing the 
recommendations of the Committee on 
Rural Credit Survey. I do not want to 
go into the details of this Bill because 
they are of a non-controversial nature 
and aU these are intended to reorga
nise co-operative societies.

One point that I would like to make 
is this. If we want to reorganise 1:0- 
operative societies we have to do so 
on the basis of previous experience 
that we have had. I am very glad to 
leam that our Minister is not going to 
lose faith in the co-operative societies. 
None of the criticisms that have been 
levelled on the floor of this House are 
meant to shake his faith. But, on the 
other hand we want that co-operative 
societies should be reorganised in the 
way in which they ought to. What was 
the mistake or defect in the co-opera
tive societies previously? They were 
under-financed and over administered. 
Now, to rectify that defect, enough of 
finance has been made available by 
the Reserve Bank and by the present 
legislation. Now, as my friend Shri 
Raghavachari has stated, ^hese 
amounts are hardly adequate and 
more funds have to be made available.

The second point why the co-opera
tive societies have failed before is that 
in the rural areas, absolutely tlie 
money-lender or the lender of the vil
lage was all in all. Here the Report of 
the Rural Credit Survey says in  ̂
graphical way how the money-lender 
was all in all:

“This is less and less strong and 
more and more implicit and im
personal at the higher levels, but 
stronger and more explicit at the 
lower stages. When local Co
operation gets into the charge ot
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will be defeated and they will be worth 
nothing. So, in order to see that what 
we have intended is given eqect to, 
we have intended is given effect to, 
invent a procedure tp see that the 
amounts are u t i l i^  for the very pur
pose for which they are intended.

^  n̂T§rr
^  ^

^  ^  ^
^  ^  ^  ^nrr ^

t  1 t  %  ^  ^

^ ^ <d< 6  ^  n̂T?rr

^  ^  M 5 T T  ^  I R ^ H J  ^  ^
?rr  ̂^ f% r<va«̂  *r ^  ^7

?fff f w  I ^  ^  ^
^  f̂ HTT f  ^  ^

^ ^*rr^

^ ^  f̂ PFRjt
^  ^  ^  «ft, ^  ^r

jffr «TT, ^  ^  T^Twrr r̂t
wrw «rr 3̂̂  FT^ «ft f¥
^̂ RTT 5 ^  ^  <^dl 
f  %  ^  ?T 5T ^ t  ^  'R  ‘
?TR ^AX ^  ^

f  ^  4 ?T^ % i
^  5RT3T 5Tf «n# W R ^  t  

^̂ TRT r̂fN- w  ^  ^rrm
^  ^  ^  >nT ^

cR^ ^  ^  flf+a'i 
t  ^  frr«T wf ^  ^  ^

the village money-lender, and 
more especially the landlord-cum- 

money-lender, he becomes th3 
society, the depositor and the 
borrower^ all of them together or 
each in turn, with the ease with 
which the one Godhead becomes 
Brahma, Vishnu and Shiva— 
Creator, Preserver and Destroyer.”

So, because the co-operative socie
ties have gone into the hands of the 
only leader, the village patel or any 

other important man of the vill-ige, 
he becomes all in all and the poor 
agriculturist was not getting any 
kind of .benefit. These co-operative 
societies have to be so reorganised 
that the poorest man or the lowest 
man should get the maximum benefit

Another point which I would like 
to say is this. The Reserve Baikk 
must not only make funds available 
but also should go a step further and 
see that they have been put to the 
proper use. The ‘principal recom
mendations’ in Chapter IX on page 
23 of the Report says;

“The operations of these Funds 
and the planning and execution 
(within the ‘ Reserve Bank’s own 
sphere) of the programmes and 
polities for which they are intend
ed to be utilised should remain 
the responsibility of the Reserve 
Bank and its Board in their 
nonnal functioning, and should 
not be vested in a separate body, 
statutory or other.”

So, if you are making all these 
funds available to the co-operative 
societies are you going to see by any 
effective machinery that those funds 
are utilised in the way they ought to 
or is there any other link or co-oidi- 
nation between these things. I heard 
the Finance Minister saying just now 
that co-operative societies come under 
the State List and much cannot be 
done except to give directions. I 
doubt whether these directions that 
will be sent from the Reserve Bank 
will be followed there and if they are 
not followed the very purpose for 
which these funds are made avail t̂ble 
114 LSI>—2.
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SFn" IT rf n?>̂ l ^  ^

T ^  I ^  ^
-?rff  ̂^  *T  ̂ F̂TcTT g, ^ ^ 0 0

^ 0 0  q w  ^  5  I

Shri S. N. Das (Dabhanga Central): 
Mr. E>eputy-Speaker, this amending
Bill is for the implementation of the 
r^ommendations of the Committee of 
direction appointed by the Reserve 
Bank of India. There is no doubt 
that it is a good step, but it is only a
first step. As our revered leader
Pandit Thakur Das Bhargava said, for 
financi*ig the agricultural operations 
that are going on in a vast country' like 
India, this small sum that is being 
provided here by the establishment of 
the two funds is but a drop in the 
ocean.

Sir, while moving my resolution the 
other day, I said that 70 per cent, of 
the population of India depends upon 
agriciUture and the survey that has
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been made has fully stated what is the 
vast amount that is necessary for fin
ancing these operations. The Com
mittee had stated that at least Rs 750 
crores would be required for financing 
the agricultural operations. Of this 
vast amount, only 3 per cent, is being 
contributed by the Government—both 
the Centre and the States—and only 3 
per cent, is contributed by the co
operative societies or co-operative 
banks in the various parts of the coun
try. Therefore, this is a very impor
tant and vast problem which requires 
very careful consideration. Personally 
I do not agree that the operation of 
these funds should be carried out by 
the Reserve Bank of India. I main
tain even now that it would have been 
better if there had been a central or
ganisation which could exclusively un
dertake this great task.

The Reserve Bank of India was es
tablished in 1934 and even after Inde
pendence, this Bank could not under
take the responsibility of financing the 
agricultural operations of this vast 
country on a very laige scaie. The 
amount that was being provided every 
year and given to the various State 
banks in the country was very very 
small and even that amount did not 
reach the agriculturists. The various 
State co-op»rative banks have utilised 
this amount that was being provided 
by the Reserve Bank of India not ex
clusively for agricultural operations. 
The banks have utilised that amoimt 
for some other purposes also. Although 
there a provision that the Reserve 
Bank of India should make enquiries 
and see that the money that is being 
granted by the Reserve Bank is utilis
ed for the purpose for which it is 
being given, it is seen from the Report 
of the R e s e r v e  Bank of India that this 
enquiry is not sufficient. Therefore, 
the provision that the Reserve Bank 
of India should make an enquiry has 
proved ineffective.

In a country like India, which is 
practically rural India, for proper fin
ancing of the agricultural operations
including cottage industries, it is very

necessary and very urgent that a cen
tral organisation like a Central Agri
cultural Corporation should be estab
lished, Even now, in spite of the re
port of this Committee of Direction 
which has pointed out that the Re
serve Bank o^ India, the Central Gov
ernment and the various State Gov
ernments should participate in the 
financing of the agricultural opera
tions very actively, I think the set-up 
of the Reserve Bank of India even 
after this amending Bill will not be 
suitable for that purpose. Even after 
this amending Bill is passed by this 
House, the Government should consi
der tiie desirability and feasibility of 
having a Central Organisation special
ly for providing finance for agricul
ture.

The second point that I would like 
to urge is about these two funds— 
National Agricultural Credit (Long 
Term Operations) Fund and the Na
tional Agricultural Credit (Stabilisa
tion) Fund. I think the initial amount 
that is being given for these two funds 
is very very small. It should be in
creased considerably. I would suggest 
that in view of the vastness olt the 
programme, in view of the amount 
that has been calculated by the Com
mittee of Direction, namely, Rs. 7 5 0  
jrores, for financing agricultural oper
ations, in view of all that, should be 
made at least five times Rs. 1 0  crores 
a year. Otherwise, it will be tinkering 
jvith the problem and it will not 
touch the fringe of the agricultural 
operations carried on in this coimtry. 
Therefore, in both these cases, the 
initial amount should be made five 
times what is provided in the Bill.

I would like to support Mr. More 
that in the definition of Co-operative 
Societies it should be made clear that 

all the raultl-puipose co-operative so
cieties that are being established or 
that will be established and that are 
functioning in the country for rural 
credit work, for cottage industries or 
other things connected with rural 
development should get advances for 
carrying on the rural development
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work. I would, therefore, request the 
hon. Minister to see that the definition 
of co-operative societies is compre
hensive enough to include these varie
ties of societies.

In the amendment it has been stat
ed that there shall be three Deputy 
Governors of the Reserve Bank of 
India. I think the purpose here is that 
in view of the expanding functions of 
the Reserve Bank and in view of the 
fact that the Reserve Bank of India 
is going to take up the responsibility 
af agricultural finance, there will be 
wie Deputy Director of the Bank who 
will look after the agricultural side, 
i.'nerefore, I welcome this chanEe in 
view of my interpretation of this 
clause.

In the original Act there was a pro
vision that there should be an a^ricul* 
tural wing of the Bank. But that 
agricultural wing of the Reserve Bank 
of Indira was very very small. From the 
report that has been supplied io us it 
has been found that although it is a 
function of the Reserve Bank of India 
to examine the accounts of 
certain State Co-operative Banks, in 
the year 1952 or 1953, the R esery  
Bank was able to carry out the ins
pection of only two Banks. I think 
this wing of the Reserve Bank of 
India should be strengthened and it 
should be manned in such a way as 
to be more effective.

We have seen that in the organisa
tions* that we set up at the Centre or 
in the States also, the persons who 
come into those organisations are not 
fully aware of the conditions prevail
ing in the rural areas. The Reserve 
Bank of India, or, for the matter of 
that, other organisations that deal 
with the agricultural operations 
should be manned by persons imbued 
with an idea of service of the rural 
people. In spite of the fact that 
Mahatma Gandhi laid stress on the 
amelioradoii of the rural population, 
<'ven now we see that greater attention 
is paid to such questions as pertain 
to the urban areas. In spite of Uie 
lact that Government has taken up 
the Community Projects in various

parts of the countiy, the officers that 
are appointed have no idea of serving 
the people and I have heard officers 
talking among themselves ‘why should 
we go to the rural are£is, from village 
to village where there are no roads*. 
That shows that they are not imbued 
with any idea of service of the rural 
people. Therefore, I would urge 
upon the hon. Minister to see that the 
organisations that are set up either in 
the Reserve Bank or elsewhere for the 
administration of these funds for the 
implementation of the policies framed 
by the Government, such people should 
be selected who are fully conversant 
with the conditions prevailing in the 
rural areas and, at the same time, they 
should have in their minds the service 
of the people uppermost, the service 
of the people who are the real back
bone of the country.

I hope the Government of India will 
think again of having a central organi
sation such as the Central Agricul
tural Corporation with branches all 
over the country and take every step 
at a very earlj  ̂ date to implement all 
the recommendations of the Commit
tee of Direction. As I said, their re
commendations are a part of a very 
important integrated scheme. By im
plementing one part and leaving the 
others as they are. I think, the whole 
scheme will be unsuccessful. There
fore, it is necessary that immediate 
steps should be taken to implement at 
every level—at the Centre, in the 
States or in the villages—all the re
commendations made by this Com
mittee of Direction in the Rural Cre
dit Survey Report.

With these words. I support the 
measure.

Shri A. € . Guha: I think I shouM
be given a few minutes to reply to 
the points raised by the hon. Mem
bers.

Mr. Deputy-Speaker: How many?
Sbri A. C. Gaha: I think I should 

get at least fiftewi minutes.
Mr. Demity-Speaker: I would say

that hereafter hon. Members who go
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to the Advisory Committee, both on 
the side of Government as well as on 
the side of the groups here, must assess 
the time properly. Whoever was in 
charge on behalf of Government had 
agreed to half an hour. The hon. 
Minister himself has taken half an 
hour for his opening remarks and he 
now wants fifteen minutes to reply. 
The other Members also want some 
time. Therefore, we must have a 
better sense of the time required for 
all these Bills. Whoever goes to the 
Advisory Committee should take full 
responsibility for reading all this and 
consulting his own group to make a 
full assessment and to make a report. 
Otherwise, whatever is passed there 
is being turned down here and who
ever sits in the Chair gets into 
trouble.

Shri N. Bachiah (Mysore-Reserved- 
Sch. Castes): I support this simple 
Bill. In our country, out of 36 crores 
of people about 30 crores are living 
in the villages. This is according to 
the report of the Committee of Direc
tion of the All India Rural Credit 
Survey, The unfortunate rural 
people in India have been subjected 
to all sorts of inhuman, economic and 
social exploitation and also rural in
debtedness, As mentioned in page 5 
of the same report, Chapter in, the 
following percentages give an indica
tion of the extent to which the main 
agencies of rural credit contribute to 
the total borrowings of the cultivator.

The proportion is as follows:

Government 3:3 per cent.
Co-operatives 3.1 per cent.
Commercial Banks 0*9 per cent.
Relatives 14:2 per cent.
Landlords 1*5 per cent.
Agricultural moneylenders 24*9 

ner cent.
Traditional moneylenders 44*58 

per cent.
Trade and Commission agents 5*5 

per cent, and
Others 1 :8  per cent.

The agriculturists, particularly the 
very podr peasantry in tne raral 
areas, have been subjectea to this 
kind of inhuman exploitation by the

landlords and moneylenders who 
charge very highrate of interest and 
demand free Service. So, it is of 
supreme necessity at this juncture to 
see that aU possible encouragement by 
way of giving credit facilities, is 
given.

I am very happy to know that the 
recommendations envisage the com
plete re-organisation of the co-opera
tive structure on certain lines in the 
country. This is a very essential 
feature of the Bill. Further, the BiU 
provides for the setting up of a 
National Agricultural Credit fLong 
Term Operatic«is) Fund by the Reserve 
Bank. Apart from that, it also pro
vides that a second Fund called the 
National Agticultural Credit (Stabi
lisation) Fund is also going to be set 
up by the Reserve Bank. While 
supporting these provisions of the 
Bill, for the purpose of interpretation 
of these provisions of the BiU and also 
for the purpose of giving credit to 
the real peasantry of the country, I 
would urge upon the Government that 
ihe landless agricultural wortcers’ 
claims also should be taken into con
sideration. On this point, I Would 
emphasise that as it is the accepted 
policy, it is the duty of the Grovem- 
ment to provide employment for 
every citizen and if there is no em
ployment for him, the citizen, parti
cularly the poor man is not responsi- 
ble for that. Naturally, in the rural 
areas, the landless people who have 
no emplojrment or who have no land, 
have to depend upon the landlord, 
with the result that such exploitation 
has further harmed the landless 
worker and subjected him to the 
forced abour of jeeta sys*cr.\ This 
forced labour system is prevalent 
throughout the rural areas. The 
landless worker has to depend iipon 
the farmer with a small holding or a 
big holding. Even to redeem the 
indebtedness the agricultural landless 
worker I urge that these credit faci
lities should extend to these landless 
workers also. Bwause, if a landless 
worker gets a loan of Rs. 200 or 300 
from a landlord, he and his heirs or des
cendants have to work for at least 
200 years to clear that loan. For 2 0
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rupees, one has to work at least for 50 
years. This is the way in which a 
poor agricultural worker is exploited 
inhumanly. I would request the 
Government to extend these credit 
facilities to the landless workers who 
are in indebtedness in such a way that 
these funds could help the real poor 
man who is in dire necessity for these 
credit facilities to redeem the burden 
o: Indebtedness.

At the same time, I want to urge 
upon the Government to see that all 
the co-operatives which are going to 
be started a n d  which are in existence 
to which the Government are going 
to extend the facilities, or financial 
assistance should be made multi
purpose co-operative societies. The 
Congress interim Government in My
sore in 1949 set up a sort of Rural 
Develcqiment Committees at the taluk, 
district and State levels. They started 
a new scheme of multi-purpose co
operative societies also. That scheme 
worked very well and gave very 
fruitful results. The co-operative 
movement, particularly, the multi
purpose co-operative movement 
has been a great success. 
Unfortunately, without understanding 
the consequences or results of such a 
movement, the present Government 
abolished both the schemes. Now, I 
learn that even the Central Gover.'i- 
ment are thinking of introducing thct 
scheme after studying 'W ât was pre
valent in Mysore. These multi-pur
pose co-operatives should see that all 
the necessities, all the needs in the 
rural areas, whether for industiy, or 
for agriculture or even for commer
cial purposes, are provided with 
credit facilities.

One point more and I shall con
clude. With regard to the appoint
ment of the directors or staff in the 
co-operative movement that is to be 
intensified in this country, I would 
draw attention to one aspect. As my 
hon. friend Shri Seshagiri Rao said, 
in the rural areas, generally there is 
the patel who is the so-caHed impor
tant man. These officers go to him 
but won’t go to the villages and attend 
poor peasants. That the charge

made by several hon. Members and 
also by my hon. friend Shri S. N. Das. 
When such is the attitude of the offi
cer, we can imagine his attitude 
towards the Scheduled Caste men who 
live in the village, particularly sec
luded from the rest of the population, 
the so-called caste Hindus. What is 
their fate? How can they tolerate 
this? The Congress President Shri 
Dhebarji says, that if the present 
state of affairs continues like this, if 
the people in the rural areas are 
kept like this for some years, God 
only knows what will happen in the 
country. In a democracy there is 
every possibility of a revoluticnn if the 
poor masses are neglected. These 
agricultural workers are always insti
gated by any political party. To 
prevent such a thing, the agricultur
ists, particularly the landless wor
kers who mostly depend uoon the
landlord or the moneylenders and 
other exploiters, must be taken care 
of. Because , he only is the real poor 
man and it is for him that the Cons
titution provides all the safeguards 
and protection.

With these remarks, I am very 
happy to support this Bill.

Shri A. C. Gnha: I am very gla^
that almost everybody in the House 
has lent his support to this Bill. Most 
of the criticisms that have been level
led against some of the provisions of 
the Bill have come frc»n the 
impatience of the Members. I appre
elate this impatience in such an
important matter; in such a vital
matter.

I shall come later to the different 
objections that have been raised with 
refl^d to some of the provisions. 
Pandit Thakur Das Bhargava, I think, 
in these 3 or 4 days has repeatedly 
mentioned about the per capita in
come of the Pimjab agricultural 
labour, that I quoted on the first day.
I think he has not realised that due to 
agrarian reforms introduced in most 
of the States, this agricultural labow. 
meaning the landless agricultural 
labour more or less will be a thing of 
the past.
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Some Hon. Members: HowV
Shri A. C. Gnlia: I think most erf

the States have provided that the land 
taken from the big landholders will be 
available for distribution amongst the 
landless peasants. Other measures e.g. 
for the rural industries will also divert 
some of them from agriculture.

Some Hon. Members: Where?

Pandit K. C. Sharma (Meerut Distt 
South): What is the acreage of that 
land, may I know from the hon. Min
ister?

Shri K. K. Basu: What are the
States? He is arguing on an imagin
ary proposition.

Shri A. C. Gnha: The acuteness of 
landless labour problem will be 
appreciably diminished. Their per 
capita income will surely increase, 
and will not renudn the s ^ e .

Then there is another thing. In 
the scheme that we envisage, there is 
also a proposal for crop loans. So 
long loan was given only on the 
guarantee of some land or some im
movable property. But in future we 
envisage that loan may also be given 
on personal guarantee and on the guar
antee of the standing crop. 
Further, there will be ware
housing arrangement whereby 
agriculturists putting their agricultur
al products in the warehouse car fct 
some loan. So that will also heir to 
prevent them from getting into fresh 
debts and may also help them to get 
over the loan already incurred.

Almost all the Members have refer
red to the inadequacy of the fimd pro
vided. I think Members in their 
impatience have not seen the princi
pal clause in the Bill but have con
centrated their attention only on the 
proviso. As for long-term cpera*ionr, 
it is said: ‘an initial sum of ten crores 
of rupees by the Bank, and such 
further sums ol money ar the Bank 
may contribute every year’ . There is 
no limit here, but the proviso p̂ .its a 
niinimum limit—not less than Rs. 9 
crores. It does not put a maximum 
limit. The proviso is just a safeguard 
to see that the fund may not be less

than Rs. 5 crores. Similarly, for th# 
Stabilisation Fund, it is said: ‘to
which shall be credited such sums 
money as the Bank may contribute 
every years’. There is no limit to this 
amount in this clause also. Here again 
there is a proviso which puts a mini
mum limit to tiiis fund, being not le«s 
than Rs. 1 crore.

Then the Members, again I should 
say, in their impatience about this 
very important work, nave not taken 
the complete picture of the whole 
thing. This is not the entire picture 
of rural credit There will be a 
National Co-ooerative Development 
Fund and a National warehousing 
Development Fund, and the Govern
ment of India shô uld make an initial 
non-recurring grant of Bs. 5 cDres 
to the National Warehousing Deve
lopment Fund and a recurring contri
bution of not less than Rs. 5 crores 
every year.......

Pandit K. C. Sharma: These are the 
recommendations, not the proposed 
legislation.

(?) ^  : fTT ^  ^

f  I

J I

: ^
^  I

^  ^  f  I

Now he is just to cross the channel. 
An Hon. Member; Cross the floor. 
Shri A. C. Gnha; As for the Stabi

lisation Fund", it is not only that the 
Reserve Bank will have this Fund, but 
co-operative banks also will set up 
such Fnuds. That will also help the 
co-operative organisations.

Shri Syanmandan Sahaya (Ivluza- 
ffarpur Central): And the States also.

Shri A. C. Gnha: The Reserve Bank 
will make this facility conditional on 
the State co-operative banks concern
ed maintaining similar agricultural
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credit stabilisation funds the same 
applying to central banks, where 
feasible, and the larger size priir*ary 
societies. The Reserve B.'*nk may -Is^ 
insist that part of the overdue liability 
should be met from such stabilisation 
fund within the co-operative credit 
structure itself. So there are other 
provisions also for stabilisation funds 
intended to meet certain contingencies.

Some Members have mentioned 
about multi-purpose co-operative so
cieties. This Bill is intended only for 
co-<^erative credit societies, not for 
other co-operative societies.

Mr Depitty-Spei^«r: But the ten
dency in the villages seems to be to 
have multi-purpose co-operative socie
ties.

Shri A. M. Thomas (Ernakulam): 
And that is favoured by this Com
mittee.

Pandit Thakur Oas Bhargava: They 
have said about craftmanship and 
everything else.

Mr. Depaty-Speaker: They will do 
the work of selling, marketm^ etc. 
and incidentally give loan also. If it 
is purely credit, the purpose may not 
be served.

Shri A. C. Giiha: The warehousing 
and marketing societies that are to be 
set up will take care of that.

Pandit Thakur Das Bhargavar Vil
lage industries are also included. 
They say they will advance money 
for all those things.

Shri A. C. Gttka: Yes. I mentioned 
that village industries also were likely 
to be helped, thereby relieving un- 
cmploymejit.

Pandit K. C. Sliarm:t: But the sum 
remains the same

Shri A. C. Gnfaa: Again he is whis
pering about the sum. I say Rs. 1 crore 
ifi the minimum. There is no. maxi- 

22juin limit i|rut.

Mr. Depnty-Speaker: What is Ihe
object of excluding multi-purpose co
operative societies from the scope 
of the Bill?

A. C. Guha: I think most of them 
would be covered by the warehousing 
and marketing boards that will be 
set up and will get accommodation for 
their credit operation. Also there is 
the co-operative Development Fund.

Mr. Deputy-Speaker: Until they are 
established, what is the object of 
this?

Shri A. C. Guha: That wiU come
imder Food and Agriculture Ministry' 
legislation that is to be introduced.

In November 1953, I had to pilot 
another amendment to the Reserve 
Bank of India Act. There a new sub
section to section 17—^sub-section 
4(a)— ŵas incorporated whereby it 
was provided: ‘making to the State
co-operative banks loans and advan
ces for agricultural purposes repay
able on the expiration of the fixed
period-----\ The sum allowed was
Rs. 5 crores. That was the maximum 
put there. Almost all the Members 
protested about the inadequacy of 
the fund, but I think Members will 
be surprised to know that till now, 
that means, within these 18 months or 
so, it has been possible for the Reserve 
Bank only to advance Rs. 20 lakhs. 
So it is no use putting a bigger sum 
unless we can set up the appropriate 
machinery to utilise the sum. I can 
assure hon. Members that the Gov
ernment will not be niggardly in this 
matter. They really are earnest in 
helping the co-operatives for provid
ing agricultiural credit.

2 P.M.
On the last occasion, when I moved 

the amending Bill tlie provision there 
was Rs. 5 crores maxunum. Here we 
have not put any maximttin. We 
have only put the mimmum. That by 
itself can show to the Members with 
what outlook we are moving the 
amendment to this Bill. We are not put
ting a ceiling; we are putting a floor
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amount below which this contribution 
should not go.

There was another point mentioned 
by Shri S. N. Das. I do not know 
wherefrom he got the information. 
He said that the inspection procedure 
has failed and he referred to some re
port. It started only in November 
1953 and fourteen inspections had 
taken place. All the apex banks had 
been inspected and some of the cen
tral banks had also been inspected 
and I do not think there is any reason 
to conclude that the inspection system 
has failed. The co-operative organi
sations have voluntarily submitted 
themselves to this inspection of the 
Reserve Bank and the Reserve Bank 
has been receiving every co-operation 
from these co-operatives. Even though 
the co-oper-atives are not technically 
within the jurisdiction of the Central 
Government or the Reserve Bank, 1 
can assure this House that there has 
been no difficulty as regard this close 
collaboration between the Reserve 
Bank and the co-operatives. We are 
also trying to recruit more staff and 
train them up for the inspection work 
and I can assure this House that under 
the guidance and advice and instruc
tion of the Reserve Bank the co
operatives will be functioning pro
perly and there will not be any 
difficulty as regards funds or machi
nery in the future for the proper 
functioning of the rural agricultural 
credit programme of the country.

Shri S. N. Das: The hon. Minister 
said something about the information 
which I quoted. The reference is to 
page 23 of the Reserve Bank of India 
report submitted to the central board 
of directors for the year ending June 
1953.

Shri A. C. Guha: The real inspec
tion started by the end of 1953. That 
was before the inspection system was 
properly introduced. The hon. Mem
ber was speaking of 1952-53; we are 
in 1955 and going Into 1956-57.

Mr, De]raty>S]î eaker: The question
is:

‘That the Bill further to amend 
the Reserve Bank of India Act, 
1934, be taken into consideration.”

The motion was adopted.

Clauses 2 to 6

Mr. Depnty-^^eak<»: There are no
amendments to clauses 2  to 6 .

Claxises 2  to 6  were added to the 
Bill

Clan 7 to 11 and 1

S^ri N. B. Chowdhnry: I have two 
amendments Nos. 2 and 4. I shall 
say a few words on them,

Mr. Deputy-Weaker; The general 
discussion or the whole discussion 
was only about adequacy or inade
quacy; we had discussed only that 
point.

Shri N. B. Oho f :  I shall say
only a few words.

I beg to move;

(i) In page 2, line 26, for “ten 
chores” substitute “twenty five 
crores**.

(ii) In page 2, line 32, for ”five 
crores” ^substitute "‘fifteen crores” .

The Reserve Bank had stated in 
their report that there was a ten
dency for the rural credit to increase 
now although it was ascertained th&t 
during the war a part of the debt 
was liquidated. But now there is a 
tendency of rise again. This survey 
was undertaken in 1951. From the 
experience of people who live and 
move among the rural people we find 
that the indebtedness is again rising 
because of the fall of prices of agri
cultural commodities etc. So, the 
amount that is provided here is en
tirely inadequate and although the 
hon. Minister had stated that only the 
minimum had been provided and not 
the ceiling we would urge that the 
minimum amount itself has to be
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raised from Rs. 1 0  crores to Rs. 25 
crores. The Minister stated that only 
Rs. 15 crores was provided by the 
Reserve Bank last year so far as 
short-term credit is concerned. A 
provision of Rs. 100 crores for short
term credit was urged by the Planning 
Commission. If we see this perfor

mance in spite of the provision by the 
Planning Commission and In spite of 
the Planning Commission’s categori
cal statement that for the develop
ment of rural society we shall have 
to stress the development of co
operative society, it is not impressive. 
How can we rely on the statCTB«it 
that it is only the floor and the Gov
ernment has the intention to provide 
much more? In view of that, we want 
that this floor itself should be raised 
at least to Rs. 25 crores. We also want 
that the annual amount should be Rs. 
15 crores and not this paltry sum of 
Rs. 5 crores in view of the gigantic 
nature of the problem and the nimiber 
of co-operative societies which the 
Government is going to bring into 
existence.

Shri Syamnandaii Sahaya: I beg
to move:

(i) In page 3, after line 7, add:

‘̂Provided that the amount avail
able for granting loans and advances 
to State Co-operative Banks and to 
Central Land Mortgage Banks and 
for the purchase of debentures of 
Central Land Mortgage Banks, to
gether with the amount already dis
bursed for the above purposes, is at 
least Rs. 20 crores.”

(ii) In page 4, 
"‘clamities” adds

line 15, after

“or adverse economic conditions 
brought about by fall in prices 
of agricultural commodities”

(iii) In page 4, omit lines 16 to 18.

Shri N. B. Cliowdhttry: I beg to
move;

In page 3, line 39, for *‘one crore” 
substitute “ flv€ crores".

Mr. Deputy-Speakcr:
amendments are now 
House.

The above 
before the

Shri Syamnandan Sahaya; The
amendments standing in my name are 
very very simple. If you refer to 
the provisions of the Bill you will 
find that this fund has been provided 
for ‘the making loans and advances 
to State Gk)vernments for subscribing 
directly or indirectly to the share 
capital of a co-operative credit so
ciety and repayable on the expiry of 
fixed periods not exceeding twenty 
y e a rs ...,' Sub-clause (b) says ‘the 
making to State co-operative banks 
of loans and advances Our appre
hension is that the amount is so small. 
If the making of loans and advances 
to the State Governments for subs
cribing to the share capital of co
operative credit society is taken up 
seriously, perhaps the entire amount 
may be diverted in that direction and 
there may be very little left for 
making advances to the co-operative 
societies. I have, therefore, suggest
ed that we should earmark certain 
sum out of this fund for the purpose 
of advances to the co-operative banks. 
My amendment reads like this “Pro
vided that the amount available for 
granting loans and advances to State 
co-operative Banks and to Central 
Land Mortgage Banks and for the 
purpose of debentures of Capital Mort
gage Banks, together with the 
amount already disbursed for 
the above purposes, is at least Rs. 10 
crores.” As circumstances are, the 
State Governments may like to get 

the assistance of the Central Govern
ment for subscribing to the share capi« 
talof co-operative credit societies and 
as such it is necessary to have some 
kind of protection so that a certain 
amount can be earmarked for the 
purposes of advances to co-operative 
societies and the rest may be used 
for purposes of advances to the State 
Governments. That is my amend
ment No. 6 . lliere is the other amend
ment in my name—No. 1 0 ,
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The provision says:
“No such loans or advances shall 

be made—

(a) except for the purpose of en
abling the State co-operative 
banks to pay any dues in res. 
pect of bills of exchange/* etc. 
and

adds thus:

“unless, in the opinion of the Bank, 
the State Co-operative banks are 
unable to pay such dues in time 
owing to drought, famine or 
other natural calamities” .

I would like to make a specific re
ference to the adverse economic con
ditions brought about by fall in prices 
of agricultural commodities. This 
consideration has, as you very well 
know, become very urgent at present, 
and in the circumstances which are 
developing, this condition should also 
be one of the grounds on which loans 
fcould be advanced to a State co
operative bank provided the persons 
are enabled to pay the amount which 
has been advanced to them in due 
time.

Shri A. M. Thomas: It seems to be 
rather vague. You can specify the 
extent of that help,

Shri Sjamnaiidaii Sahaya: That
can be done by the rules. Govern
ment will frame the rules as to what 
that will be.

Mr. Deputy-Speaker: Does the
Co-operative Societies Act or the 
Land Mortgage Banks Act permit the 
State being a shareholder?

Shri Syamnandan Sahaya: I think
there is no objection to that. There is 
nothitig definitely stated that the State 
will not take it. As a matter of fact, in 
several land mortgage banks at 
least the State Governments are 
shareholders. I do not think that 
they are shareholders in any State 
co-operative bank. They have been 
advancing loans, but they are not, as 
far as I know, shareholders, but in 
land mortgage banks they are.

Mr. Deputy-Speaker; The land 
mortgage banks raise money by de
bentures and they are guaranteed by 
the State. That is how capital is 
raised. Capital is raised by shares 
and loans and debentures and money 
for investment is raised by a guaran
tee of the State. Are there any 
cases where a State has taken shares 
directly in any co-operative society 
or a land mortgage bank?

Shri Syamnandan Sahaya: In the 
land mortgage banks, they have 
taken. In co-operative societies, 
directly, they have not.

Shri BL K. Basn: Then it is infruc- 
tuous.

jSiri Syamnatidaa Sahaya: If they 
will amend the State Acts, it would 
be aU right.

Slffi A- C. Guha: They will amend- 
(he local Acts if necessary.

Shri Syamnandan Sahaya; I per
sonally think that the amendment in 
the Co-operative Societies Act in the 
different States with a view to enable 
the State Govemmenls to take' up 
the shares has already been taken up. 
In my State a Bill is already pending 
before the legislature and the Govern
ment in my State have already pro
mised to take shares worth Rs. 40 
lakhs.

I now come to the other amend
ment concerning the guarantees. The 
sub-clause says.

“unless such loans and ad'ĵ ances 
are fully guaranteed as to the re- 
payment of the principal and pay
ment of interest by the State Gov
ernment” :

My proposal is to drop this, because it 
may be that in some cases the Reserve 
Bank may consider that a co-opera- 
tive society or a State co-operative 
bank is sufficiently sound to deserve 

a loan even without the guarantee of a 
State Government. I do not thmk 
I can say very assuredly, but I think 
even under the present conditions.
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rShri Syamnandan Sahaya} 
some loans have been advanced in the 
States of Bombay and perhaps Madras 

'  without the guarantee of the 
State co-operative bank. Therefore, 
ttiis clause should be rather an en
abling one. As it is, it lays down as 
a condition precedent, and if the 
loans are not guaranteed by the State 
Government, then no loan will be 
advanced. My view is that this 
clause may be dropped. Of course in 
cases where the bank will consider 
that a guarantee will be necessary, 
they will go for guarantee and where 
they consider that the bank is stable 
enough and it deserves a loan, they 
will advance the money on its assets 
and its merits. These are the three 
proposals of mine which I commend 
to the acceptance of the House.

Shri A. C. Gidia: I have already 
replied to the demand for incre^ing 
the amount. I think if the Govern
ment would not put those two pro
visos in these two clauses, then this 
question would not have arisen at all. 
The proviso was put simply to take 
care that the amount should not be 
less than this. There is no bar to in
crease the amount. That will only 
depend on the capacity of the co
operative societies to draw.

As I have already pointed out, the 
provision put in the last amending 
Act was for Rs. 5 crores for medium- 
term loans. There were voices' of 
protest from different sections of this 
House as well as the other House that 
this amount would be too inadequate. 
But in these lt5 months the Reserve 
Bank hbs been able to advance only 
Rs. 20 lakhs. It is no use locking up 
the money in a particular fund with
out the proper machinery to utilise 
it. So, I hope those amendments will 
kindly be withdrawn, because practi
cally there is no limit to the fund tri 
be drawn by the co-operative banks

As for amendment No. 1 1 , it is true 
that the Reserve Bank gives short
term loans to some apex co-operative 
bdJiks without any guarantee from the 
State Governments as in Bombay and

Madras. But this clause refers to 
medium-term loiins. It would be very 
difficult for a central bank to give 
credit for medium-term loans without 
the guarantee of the State Govern
ment. These co-operative banks will 
function under the direct control and 
supervision of the State Govern
ment, who will be partners in these 
co-operative banks. So, it is just pro
per that they will guarantee any 
medium-term loans that will be ask
ed for from the Reserve Bank. For 
short-term loan, of course, there is no 
compulsion that all loans should be 
guaranteed by the State Govern
ments.

Sliri Syamnaiidaii Sahaya: May I
make one submission? This clause 
contemplates both system—short
term and medium-term loans. If the 
hon. Minister refers to sub-clause (2) 
at page 4, he will find that:

*The amount in the said Fund 
shall be applied by the Bank only 
to the making to State co-operative 
banks of loans and advances repay
able on the expiry of fixed periods 
not being less than fifteen months”  
etc.

So, this fifteen months’ period is put 
in. It is for a short-term loan.

Shri A. C. Gaha: Not being less 
than 15 months. In the line above, 15 
months would be considered to be a 
period applicable to medium-term 
loans.

Shri Syamnandsm Sahaya: It is
for a short-term loan.

Shri A. C. Gttba: Up to fifteen
months.

Shri Syamnandan Sahaya; If the
idea is medium-term loan, I have 
nothing to say,

Shri A. C. Gnha: As for amend
ment No. 10, I wish to say that agri
cultural prices are always subject to 
fluctuation. The provision made in
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the sub-clause to which the hon, 
Member wants an amendment is only 
to provide for some natural calami
ties, They may be a passing phase. 
For one year there may be a calamity 
but in the next year the tenant would 
be in a position to repay and recoup 
his amount. But this fluctuation in 
agricultural piices may be a continu
ous thing.

Shri S. S. More: Why continuous? 
Do you mean to say tiiat the fall in 
prices should be a continuous thing?

Shri A. C. Gaha: May be. I do not
say it will be. It may continue for 
two or three years.

Shri S. S. M m : That is not the 
idea of the Planning Commission.

Shri BL K. Basa: But the Minister 
is frank about that. What will the 
Government do?

Shri A. C. Gnha; So it may not be
possible to provide for such contin
gencies in this clause. I hope the 
hon. Members will withdraw their 
amendments.

Mr. Deputy-Speaker: I will put 
the amendments to the vote of the 
House.

Shri Syamnandaii Sahaya; I beg
to withdraw my amendments Nos. 6 , 
ID and 11.

The amendments were, by leave, 
withdrawn

Mr. DcpHty-Speaker: I shall put 
amendment Nos. 2, 4 and 8 , af Shri 
N B. Chowdhury, to the vote of the 
House, The question is:

In page 2, line 26, for **ten crores” 
substitute “ twenty-five crores’’.

The motion was negatived

Mr. Deputy<Speaker: The question

In page 2, line 32, for “ five crores” 
substitute “ fifteen crores” .

The motion was negatived.

Mr. Deputy-Speaker; The question

In page 3. line 39, for  “one crore” 
substitute “five crtnres” .

The motion was negatived.

Mr. Deputy-Weaker: Shri Syam-
nandan Sahaya's amendments have 
been withdrawn. So, there is am 
other amendment. I shall put clauses 
7 to 11  (both inclusive), together 
with clause 1 , the Title and the En
acting Formula, all together, to the 
vote of the House. The question is,

“That clauses 7 to 11, clause 1,
the Title and the Enacting For
mula stand part of the Bill.”

The motion was adopted.

Clause 7 to 1 1 , clause 1 , the Title 
and the Enacting Formula were added 

to the Bill.

Shri A. C. Guha: I beg to move:

“That the Bill be passed.”

I thank all the ht>a. Men^»ers for 
the cordial ^support they have g iv ^  
to the provisions of this Bill. (Mtcr- 
ruption).

Shri S. S. More: Is it a case of bri
bing the Opposition?

Shri A. C. Gnha; I quite appreciate 
the earnestness and impatience born 
out of the eagerness to provide for 
further things. And as I have stated 
the amendments have generally come 
out of this impatifence which has not 
allowed them to take a prcqjer pers
pective of the entire picture.

So. I hope the Bill will now he 
passed.

Mr. Depaiy-Speaker: The question
is:

“That the 23ill be passed.”

The motion was adonted.




